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Friday, 20 July 2018

Notice of meeting 
ALL MEMBERS INVITED TO ATTEND

Strong Communities Select Committee
Monday, 30th July, 2018 at 10.00 am,
Council Chamber - Council Chamber

Please note that a pre meeting will be held 30 minutes before the start of the meeting 
for ALL members.

AGENDA
Item No Item Pages

PART A – SCRUTINY AND CRIME DISORDER MATTERS

No matters to discuss

PART B – STRONG COMMUNITIES SELECT COMMITTEE
1.  Apologies for absence

2.  Declarations of Interest

3.  Open Public Forum (30 minutes)

4.  Street Furniture Policy 1 - 6

5.  Date and time of next meeting - Thursday 13th September 2018 at 
10.00am.

Paul Matthews

Chief Executive / Prif Weithredwr

Public Document Pack



MONMOUTHSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL
CYNGOR SIR FYNWY

THE CONSTITUTION OF THE COMMITTEE IS AS FOLLOWS:

County Councillors: J.Pratt
A. Webb
L.Dymock
L.Jones
R.Roden
L. Guppy
V. Smith
A. Easson
R. Harris
M.Lane
D. Batrouni
J.Becker
D. Blakebrough
L.Brown
P. Clarke
A.Davies
D. Dovey
R. Edwards
D. Evans
M.Feakins
P.A. Fox
R.J.W. Greenland
M.Groucutt
J. Higginson
G. Howard
S. Howarth
R.John
D. Jones
P. Jones
P. Jordan
P. Murphy
P.Pavia
M. Powell
B. Strong
T.Thomas
J.Treharne
J.Watkins
A. Watts
K. Williams
S. Woodhouse

Public Information
Access to paper copies of agendas and reports
A copy of this agenda and relevant reports can be made available to members of the public 
attending a meeting by requesting a copy from Democratic Services on 01633 644219. Please 



note that we must receive 24 hours notice prior to the meeting in order to provide you with a hard 
copy of this agenda. 

Watch this meeting online
This meeting can be viewed online either live or following the meeting by visiting 
www.monmouthshire.gov.uk or by visiting our Youtube page by searching MonmouthshireCC.

Welsh Language
The Council welcomes contributions from members of the public through the medium of Welsh or 
English.  We respectfully ask that you provide us with adequate notice to accommodate your 
needs.

http://www.monmouthshire.gov.uk/


Aims and Values of Monmouthshire County Council

Our purpose

Building Sustainable and Resilient Communities

Objectives we are working towards

 Giving people the best possible start in life
 A thriving and connected county
 Maximise the Potential of the natural and built environment
 Lifelong well-being
 A future focused council

Our Values

Openness. We are open and honest. People have the chance to get involved in decisions that 
affect them, tell us what matters and do things for themselves/their communities. If we cannot do 
something to help, we’ll say so; if it will take a while to get the answer we’ll explain why; if we can’t 
answer immediately we’ll try to connect you to the people who can help – building trust and 
engagement is a key foundation.

Fairness. We provide fair chances, to help people and communities thrive. If something does not 
seem fair, we will listen and help explain why. We will always try to treat everyone fairly and 
consistently. We cannot always make everyone happy, but will commit to listening and explaining 
why we did what we did. 

Flexibility. We will continue to change and be flexible to enable delivery of the most effective and 
efficient services. This means a genuine commitment to working with everyone to embrace new 
ways of working.

Teamwork. We will work with you and our partners to support and inspire everyone to get involved 
so we can achieve great things together. We don’t see ourselves as the ‘fixers’ or problem-solvers, 
but we will make the best of the ideas, assets and resources available to make sure we do the 
things that most positively impact our people and places.



Monmouthshire Scrutiny Committee Guide
Role of the Pre-meeting

1. Why is the Committee scrutinising this? (background, key issues)
2. What is the Committee’s role and what outcome do Members want to achieve?
3. Is there sufficient information to achieve this? If not, who could provide this? 
- Agree the order of questioning and which Members will lead
- Agree questions for officers and questions for the Cabinet Member

Questions for the Meeting
Scrutinising Performance

1. How does performance compare with previous 
years?  Is it better/worse? Why?

2. How does performance compare with other 
councils/other service providers?  Is it 
better/worse? Why?

3. How does performance compare with set 
targets?  Is it better/worse? Why?

4. How were performance targets set?  Are they 
challenging enough/realistic?

5. How do service users/the public/partners view 
the performance of the service?

6. Have there been any recent audit and 
inspections? What were the findings?

7. How does the service contribute to the 
achievement of corporate objectives?  

8. Is improvement/decline in performance linked to 
an increase/reduction in resource?  What 
capacity is there to improve?  

Scrutinising Policy

1. Who does the policy affect ~ directly and 
indirectly?  Who will benefit most/least?  

2. What is the view of service 
users/stakeholders?  Do they believe it will 
achieve the desired outcome?

3. What is the view of the community as a whole 
- the ‘taxpayer’ perspective?

4. What methods were used to consult with 
stakeholders?  Did the process enable all 
those with a stake to have their say?

5. What practice and options have been 
considered in developing/reviewing this policy? 
What evidence is there to inform what works?

6. Does this policy align to our corporate 
objectives, as defined in our corporate plan?

7. Have all relevant sustainable development, 
equalities and safeguarding implications been 
taken into consideration?  For example, what 
are the procedures that need to be in place to 
protect children?

8. How much will this cost to implement and what 
funding source has been identified?

9. How will performance of the policy be 
measured and the impact evaluated. 

Questions for the Committee to conclude…
Do we have the necessary information to form conclusions/make recommendations to the executive, 
council, other partners?  If not, do we need to:

(i) Investigate the issue in more detail?
(ii) Obtain further information from other witnesses – Executive Member, independent expert, 

members of the local community, service users, regulatory bodies…
(iii) Agree further actions to be undertaken within a timescale/future monitoring report…

General Questions….
Empowering Communities

 How are we involving local communities and empowering them to design and deliver services to suit 
local need?

 Do we have regular discussions with communities about service priorities and what level of service the 
council can afford to provide in the future?



Service Demands
 How will policy and legislative change affect how the council operates?
 Have we considered the demographics of our council and how this will impact on service delivery and 

funding in the future?

Financial Planning
 Do we have robust medium and long-term financial plans in place?
 Are we linking budgets to plans and outcomes and reporting effectively on these?

Making savings and generating income
 Do we have the right structures in place to ensure that our efficiency, improvement and 

transformational approaches are working together to maximise savings?
 How are we maximising income?  Have we compared other council’s policies to maximise income and 

fully considered the implications on service users? 
 Do we have a workforce plan that takes into account capacity, costs, and skills of the actual versus 

desired workforce?



NON-PUBLICATION: Not applicable

1. PURPOSE:
After extensive consultation with members, local councils, chambers of commerce and 
community groups such as CAIR and visually impaired, in January 2018 the Cabinet approved a 
new policy to manage obstructions in the highway. As a result of the consultation exercise and 
scrutiny by this select committee Cabinet approved the withdrawal of any charge for the display 
of A boards and reduced the charge to businesses for the use of tables, chairs and displays in 
the public highway.
The policy is being implemented throughout the county but opposition from the business 
community to some aspects of the policy has been encountered. This includes:

a)  from businesses seeking to occupy an area of the public highway greater than the 
maximum18 sq metres allowed in the existing policy.

b) from businesses complaining that the charge for displays is unreasonable particularly for 
small businesses and at a time when the retail industry is under increasing financial 
pressure.

c) That the policy of permitting individual businesses to display A boards, displays, tables 
and chairs etc. should be withdrawn completely and a ‘common sense’ approach  be 
adopted.

This report summarises the background to the opposition and asks members to consider what 
amendments to the existing policy they would wish to recommend to Cabinet.

2. RECOMMENDATIONS:

2.1 That this committee recommends to Cabinet that charges for permits for displays, 
tables, chairs be withdrawn but that charges arising from non –compliance with the 
permit scheme (as detailed within the existing policy) remain.

2.2 That this committee recommends to Cabinet that additional criteria be added to the 
existing policy to allow businesses to occupy an area greater than18 sq metres where 
this can be achieved without compromising safety or causing an unacceptable 
obstruction in the highway.

2.3 That permits for areas greater than 18 sq metres are to be based upon additional 
multiples of 6 sq metres with an additional charge being levied in accordance with the 
charges already approved within the existing policy. Subject to any decisions 
surrounding charging for displays, tables, chairs etc. (ref 2.1 above)

SUBJECT: MANAGING OBSTRUCTIONS IN THE HIGHWAY – REVIEW OF THE 
POLICY

MEETING: Strong Communities Select Committee
DATE: 30th July 2018
DIVISION/WARDS AFFECTED: All
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2.4 That any request from a business to occupy an area greater than 18 sq metres be 
approved by the County Highways Manager or Head of Service in consultation with the 
local member and Cabinet Member for Operations.

2.5 That this committee recommends to Cabinet that the permit scheme for individual 
premises as described within the existing policy remain in place.(the withdrawal of the 
scheme leaving businesses with no authority to place any item in the public highway 
and leaving the authority with no agreement upon which to monitor compliance).

3. KEY ISSUES:

3.1 In September 2017 the Strong Communities Select Committee received a report 
proposing that the policy for obstructions in the highway be amended and in particular 
that the charges be reviewed to reflect the Council’s acknowledgement of increased 
financial burden upon businesses arising from the increase in business rates.

Below is a link to the September 2017 Select Committee agenda, reports and minutes:

http://mcc-modgov/ieListDocuments.aspx?CId=139&MId=2288

The recommendations from the Select Committee subsequently went to the Cabinet 
meeting in January 2018 at which it was approved that charges for A boards be withdrawn 
and proposed charges for displays, tables, chairs be halved with a further review of the 
policy in twelve months time.

Below is a link to the January 2018 Cabinet meeting with agenda, reports and minutes: 

http://mcc-modgov/ieListDocuments.aspx?CId=144&MId=2176 

3.2  The policy has initially been introduced in the South of the county with some adverse 
comments but with permits being agreed with various businesses.

However when the scheme was introduced in Abergavenny representation was made by 
members and directly by businesses.

In the first instance representation was to relax the policy to allow businesses to occupy an 
area greater than 18 sq metres. This was particularly in relation to St John’s Square, 
Abergavenny.

The square is a relatively large public open space where members of the public have 
enjoyed food and drink for many years. Currently at least one business has placed tables 
and chairs on an area larger than 18 square metres so strict adherence to the new policy 
would require that some of the tables and chairs be removed.
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Representation suggests that removing the chairs and tables would be to the detriment of 
the general ambience prevalent in the square so officers have examined how the policy 
might be amended to accommodate businesses occupying an area greater than 18 square 
metres.

The recommendations (2.2, 2.3 and 2.4) are a simple extension of the existing policy 
working in multiples of 6 square metres should charges remain over and above the areas 
and charges reflected in the current policy or an agreement of a specific area (not 
necessarily in multiples of 6 sq m) should charges be withdrawn. 

It should be noted that whilst this proposal to relax the maximum area is as a result of 
representation from a business in St Johns Square, Abergavenny any such amendment to 
the policy would apply county wide so applications may be forthcoming from businesses 
elsewhere in Abergavenny or the county more generally. As a result the policy becomes 
‘open ended’ within the context of how much of the public highway and business may 
occupy. It is considered onerous for the highway inspector to negotiate in isolation such an 
agreement for areas above 18 sq metres so it is proposed that the County Highway 
Manager or Head of Service, in consultation with the Cabinet member and local member, 
agree the permit.

3.3 Since then at a wider level representation have been received from various groups within 
the towns complaining that the charges associated with the issuing of permits for displays, 
tables, chairs, etc. places an unreasonable financial burden upon businesses, in particular 
smaller independent businesses, that are finding trade difficult in the current financial 
climate. 

The representation was initially organised through social media and in particular by traders 
in Church Street Monmouth. However the campaign has become wider and representation 
has also been made on behalf of businesses in other towns within the county.

The policy requires officers to work with individual businesses so the administrative burden 
is greater than the previous ‘blanket policy’ scheme. The charge was included within the 
current policy to offer a contribution towards the additional demand upon staff resources. It 
is estimated it will generate approximately £2,600 per annum so should the charge be 
withdrawn it is not a major impact upon the highways budget overall and the loss would be 
absorbed in the wider highways budget.

3.4 Finally there were suggestions that the scheme should be withdrawn completely and a 
common sense approach adopted. Although the concept was not expanded upon it would 
seem reasonable to interpret this as no permit scheme and officers simply responding to 
complaints. In terms of staff resource this has much to commend it but it does mean that 
what is common sense or reasonable does rely upon the opinion of individual officers, 
members and businesses with no structure to any scheme.

With no individual permit system in place businesses will not be authorised by the highway 
authority (MCC) to place an item in the highway. The concept behind the permit is to 
obviate the Council and business of the need to maintain the highway clear of any 
obstructions (Highways Act 1980) which, in the absence of a policy, would take 
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precedence so without such a policy both the business and council could be construed as 
acting ultra vires. Although accidents (and potential claims) are few and far between the 
lack of any policy to rely upon may make insurance null and void (enquiries to date have 
not offered a clear opinion on this).

4. OPTIONS APPRAISAL

The report and recommendations concentrate on the major themes of feedback arising 
from correspondence, from members and from the public meetings.

The recommendations address these matters (charge, area and withdrawal of scheme in 
total) and provide options that members may wish to consider.

5. EVALUATION CRITERIA

Evaluation will depend upon the policy adopted but the major test of compliance will be the 
number of businesses that either contravene the policy or number of complaints in the 
event of the policy and permit scheme being withdrawn.
Officers will monitor this on an ongoing basis bringing cases of enforcement to the 
attention of the County Highways Manager. Where agreement cannot be achieved the 
matter will be highlighted to the head of service, cabinet member and local member.

6. REASONS:

The report and recommendations are as a result of representation from members, 
businesses and members of the public.

7. RESOURCE IMPLICATIONS:

Depends upon the recommendations from the scrutiny committee and decisions of cabinet 
but the withdrawal of charges would reduce income by an estimated £2,600 per annum.

WELLBEING OF FUTURE GENERATIONS IMPLICATIONS (INCORPORATING 
EQUALITIES, SUSTAINABILITY, SAFEGUARDING AND CORPORATE PARENTING):

As provided to Cabinet in January 2018, link below:

https://democracy.monmouthshire.gov.uk/ieListDocuments.aspx?CId=144&MId=217
6&Ver=4 

8. CONSULTEES:

Public meetings held in Monmouth and Abergavenny
Correspondence from other interested bodies
APPENDIX 1 PROVIDES A SUMMARY OF FEEDBACK FROM THE PUBLIC MEETINGS 
AND OTHER CORRESPONDENCE FROM INTERESTED BODIES
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9. BACKGROUND PAPERS:

Reports to Strong Communities Select Committee and Cabinet referenced in the report 
above.

10. AUTHOR:
Roger Hoggins, Head of Operations
Steve Lane , Group Engineer, County Highways Operations

11. CONTACT DETAILS:

Tel: Roger Hoggins – 01633 644133, Steve lane – 01633 644644
E-mail: rogerhoggins@monmouthshire.gov.uk

 stevelane@monmouthshire.gov.uk 
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